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P-R-0-C-E-E-D-1-N-G-S

(9:00 a.m.)

VICE CHAIRMAN MANSFIELD: The hour
of nine having occurred, 1 am Jack Mansfield,
the Acting Chairman, Vice Chairman, of the
Board. And 1 have a certain amount of
boilerplate 1 have to run through fast,
required by law.

I am the Vice Chairman of the
Defense Nuclear Facilities Safety Board, and
I will preside over the meeting and hearing.

I would like to introduce the members of the
Safety Board who are present today. To my
left is Joseph Bader, to his left is Dr. Peter
Winokur, and to my right is Larry Brown. We
four currently constitute the Board.

The Board"s General Counsel,
Richard Azzaro, is seated over here. Next to
him is the Board®s General Manager, Brian
Grosner. To my right is Timothy Dwyer, the
Technical Director, and several members of our

staff that are closely involved with oversight
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of the Department of Energy®"s Defense Nuclear
Activities are also here and will serve as
resources, 1T needed.

Today"s meeting and hearing were
publicly noticed in the Federal Register on
October 20. The meetings and hearings are
held open to the public in accordance with the
provision of the Government in the Sunshine
Act, to provide timely and accurate
information concerning the Board"s public and
worker health and safety mission throughout
the Department of Energy®"s Nuclear -- Defense
Nuclear Complex.

The Board is recording this
proceeding through a verbatim transcript and
video recording, and a simultaneous webcast on
the Board®"s website.

As a part of the Board"s e-
government initiative, all of the statements
and the video will be available on our
website, with the associated documents, public

notice, et cetera. It will also be available
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in our -- for viewing in our Public Reading
Room on the seventh floor, and an archived
copy of the video recording will be available
through our website for at least 60 days.

In accordance with the Board®"s
practice, as stated in the Federal Register
notice, we will welcome comments from
interested parties of the public at the
conclusion of the testimony. A list of those
speakers who have contacted the Board to speak
iIs posted at the entrance of this auditorium,
and we have listed people In the order in
which they contacted us or signed up. I will
call these speakers in order at the end, after
the government witnesses have spoken, and ask
that speakers state their name and title at
the beginning of their presentation.

There 1s also a table outside with
a sign-up sheet for members of the public and
members of the government that didn®t have a
chance to sign up before. Any members of the

public who wish to speak that are on that list
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will be invited to testify after those who had

made prior arrangements.

I ask people to keep their
original statements to five minutes, and the
chair will give consideration -- ultimate
consideration to additional comments should
time permit.

The presentations of the public we
would request be limited to comments,
technical information, or data concerning the
subject of the meeting and this hearing. The
Board Members may question anybody -- any
Members that are making a presentation to the
extent deemed appropriate.

The record of this proceeding will
remain open until December 24, and 1 would
like to i1terate that the Board reserves the
right to further schedule and otherwise
regulate the course of this meeting and
hearing to recess, reconvene, postpone, or
adjourn this meeting and hearing, and exercise

its authority under the Atomic Energy Act of
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1954, as amended. There.

Okay. Today"s meeting is the
first in a series of Board meetings on
oversight of high-hazard and complex nuclear
activities within DOE (Department of Energy).
We preceded these hearings with eight public
hearings in "03 and "04 that were prompted by
DOE"s proposal to change the methods and
techniques and arrangements for government
oversight of high-hazard operation.

What concerned the Board then, and
continues to be today, is this, in the face of
the changes that will be possibly made or that
have been talked about: will modifications of
DOE"s and NNSA*s (National Nuclear Security
Administration) organizational structure and
practices, with increased emphasis on
productivity and scientific excellence,
improve or reduce the safety and increase or
decrease the risk of high-consequence, low-
probability nuclear accidents?

I have quoted the recommendation
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just now, because we have observed some areas
where progress has been made surely, but there
Is subsequent evidence of backsliding. A case
in point is the difficulty establishing and
keeping established the Central Technical
Authority (CTA), which built up and has been
the subject of a bit of backsliding.

The Board became -- fTirst became
aware of the -- that the CTA and Chief of
Nuclear Safety, which were originally
established in your -- in the Office of the
Under Secretary, subsequent to our original
understanding, but now we understand that the
CDNS (Chief of Defense Nuclear Safety) and the
CNS (Chief of Nuclear Safety) were restored,
but the question is: will they be considered
part of the Under Secretary®s offices or as
part of a staff?

Regarding the complex work
performed by DOE and NNSA, we know where the
responsibility is for public health and

safety. It i1s squarely on the government
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officials in charge and, Mr. Secretary, it
starts with you, or it starts with your boss.
It starts with you as the Chief Operating
Officer.

The Chief Operating Officer, iIn
our view, should be the champion for safety
and should be the adjudicator of resource
issues when i1t comes -- when a collision
occurs between the interests of production, of
science, and of safety. And by safety I mean
of course not just public safety but worker
safety, as well.

So from the beginning of the
Board, in our first testimony before Congress,
the Chairman insisted that public health and
safety was included in the Board®s mission,
although 1t wasn"t explicitly listed as a duty
of the Board to oversee public -- to worker
safety in the legislation of the Board. That
has been accepted by every Congress since
then.

I won"t speak again against -- of

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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the Rickover Rule, but you know it well. Any
delegation of responsibilities you choose to
do, you will retain the absolute
responsibility. It iIs never given away and it
IS never ceded, and that is what we believe
makes i1t work.

We believe that DOE has made -- 20
years ago made an astounding and encouraging
and very effective beginning with SEN
(Secretary of Energy Notice) 35-91, which
linked DOE"s approach and dedication to public
and worker safety to the -- those of the
Nuclear Regulatory Commission with the
requirements to not increase -- the goal --
not a requirement, the goal -- not to iIncrease
the risk of the public beyond a reasonable
amount.

That goal i1s not a requirement,
but 1t drives requirements, and the Board has
always expected to see DOE set requirements
and fund them to achieve progress toward that

goal all the time, every budget. We believe
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that they have to be -- that those -- that 35-

91 has to be reaffirmed by action, and that
the absence of action on the part of DOE is
the surest indication to the public that their
dedication to 35-91 is slacking.

The Department of Energy, as all
complex organizations, doesn"t run itself.
And it 1s my opinion, | believe shared by the
Board, that the Chief Operating Officer 1is
required to pay intrusive attention to the
activities under him, continually questioning
and demanding answers for questions that have
been raised by his people, by the public, by
the Board.

The potential hazards associated
with nuclear operations require that the
government -- of course, the contractor, but
certainly the government, possess technical
competence to do the work: safety. If the
government doesn"t have that competence, it
needs to find 1t. It needs to hire it or it

needs to purchase 1i1t.
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The government can®"t be an honest
customer for hazardous operation unless It is
the technical equal of the contractors. That
technical competence continually exercised,
and exercised iIn a way that challenges the
contractors®™ decisions, has proven to be
absolutely necessary to prevent big, expensive
errors, which have happened in the past
because DOE didn"t know enough to get mad at
the contractor and make him prove what he was
doing.

We see evidence of this -- I™m
sorry to say we see it all the time, but we do
see stronger and stronger protestations by
your people, the contractors, not doing a
complete job. Putting that kind of pressure
on the contractor, as we have seen in a number
of things, most recently at the Waste
Treatment Plant, can only be good. Neglecting
to put pressure on the contractor can only be
bad, and it has been that way for a long time.

DOE has established goals, as iIn
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35-91, and the -- as | say, continually

funding the wherewithal to proceed toward
those goals i1s the Important -- most important
aspect of your safety management program that
we -- look, 1t can"t -- we don"t believe it
can be ignored, and if it is ignored in the
budget, i1t i1s ignored by you as -- In our
view.

As a self-regulating agency, of
course, DOE is expected to publicly maintain
vigorous oversight and talk about 1t and to
take every opportunity you can to make it
clear that you are running the show and not
the contractors. If that doesn"t happen, that
message gets out very fast, In our view.

The workers, the laboratories, who
tend to be confused about this anyway, get
even more confused when i1t doesn®"t appear that
they are going to be held to the standard of
plants, for instance, because they"re a
laboratory.

Fifth, the -- your promotion of a
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safety culture has improved greatly. It
always has to be examined. It always has to
be -- you always have to undergo -- submit
yourself to self-examination. Safety culture
can only be maintained by mentoring, by
examination, by qualification, by challenging,
and by demanding continual improvement on
measurable metrics.

I believe you have done a great
deal toward that, but that is the quickest
thing to go, in my mind. |If you don"t insist
from the top on active measures like mentoring
and qualification, people get the message very
quickly.

There are 22 commitments under the
Recommendation 2004-1 on oversight of complex
and high-hazard operations. All of them by
now should have been completed. Progress has
been made on -- some of them are completed,
and progress has been made on some of them.

Lately, we have seen no

discernible actions for the Department on some
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of them, and we will raise that with your
subordinate commanders as they come up in the
other -- iIn the subsequent hearings, perhaps
four of them.

The commitments we are most
worried about are this: research and
development; DOE seems to be puzzled and
confused about what kind of research and
development is required for safety. They made
-- you have made some good steps on things
that we clearly didn®"t know about, like non-
destructive examination and things like that,
but there are other things where the
contractor knows more than you are -- you do,
or the contractor doesn®t know anything at
all.

111 give you some of the
examples. There is no credible model for
pulse jet mixing in non-Newtonian fluids and
how they will suspend solids. And no one --
but DOE has to be ready to spend money to

build a factory that may behave in a way -- iIn
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a bad way. It may not behave the way you
want.

I would imagine that DOE would see
that as a requirement for research on its own,
even though the contractor -- it would expect
the contractor to be able to do 1t. If he
can"t, you®"ve got to get him to do it or do --
or fund it yourself. 1In any case, you fund it
yourself, even i1If he doesn*t.

But, you know, when you see
research failures, | believe that i1t is up to
you to push and make sure that they don®t
happen. There is no credible theory and
experiments for what happens to pipes if
hydrogen explodes.

We are trying to find that now.

We are finding lots of mistakes that the
contractor made that he should never have, and
that we shouldn®"t have been the ones to find.
You know, the theory and practice, including
pilot plants for hydrogen in pipes and

vessels, are DOE"s responsibility. |ITf the
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contractor didn®"t do them, 1 believe you have

to make them.

There is -- a third one 1Is that
there is -- and this isn"t just your fault, It
is the whole world -- there i1s no clear

understanding of the failure modes of SCADAs
(Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition) and
distributed control systems.

Everybody, including you, tolerate
as unavoidable the occurrence of unpredictable
mystery states where valves open and others
close and dampers open and power goes off, and
there are completely unexpected results from
what i1s really a causal process, not random.
It Isn™"t cosmic rays; It is something that
somebody programmed in that you didn®"t know,
and they didn®"t know, and i1t -- there Is no
way to convince me that it Is not a safety
problem when that situation occurs.

Those are three areas where
nobody, I believe, is doing research, but I

certainly think that they are important for
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safety.

And, finally, DOE committed to
develop quality assurance plans, as required.
This was declared complete. | think it"s
good, but it is not very good. It is —- 1
think that we are concerned with the fidelity
and implementation of the QA (quality
assurance) plans, and we will keep an eye on
that.

We will examine these topics iIn
greater detail, as | said, later on, and in
today®s meeting 1| look forward to hearing your
responses now, your views. And after that I
will ask the members of the Board to either
make opening statements or ask you questions.

Mr. Secretary, the floor is yours.

MR. PONEMAN: Thank you, Mr.
Chairman, and thank you, distinguished members
of the Defense Nuclear Facilities Safety
Board. On behalf of Secretary Chu, 1 would
like to thank you for this opportunity to

speak today about the Department of Energy®s

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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philosophy and approach to safety in general,
and to nuclear safety in particular.

I would like to begin by
recognizing the Board"s essential role in
promoting safety at the Department®s defense
nuclear facilities over the past 20 years.
Through i1ts oversight of operations at these
facilities, evaluation of new nuclear facility
projects and review of proposed changes to our
nuclear safety requirements and guides, the
Board has provided the Department with
invaluable recommendations that have helped us
maintain and improve upon a strong nuclear
safety record.

We value your expertise and
insight, much of which you have just
displayed, and look forward to your continued
input as we Fulfill our responsibility to
ensure safety at our defense nuclear
facilities.

In the Invitation to this meeting,

you identified six topics that you wish to

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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discuss. Today I will focus on the first
topic -- expectations of the senior Department
of Energy leadership with respect to safety
philosophy and safety management approach.
General Harencak, Dr. Triay, and Mr. Podonsky
will address the other topics as they pertain
to their respective programs.

With respect to our safety
philosophy, let me state clearly that the
entire senior management team, starting with
Secretary Chu, is dedicated to maintaining
high standards for safety across the
enterprise. With respect to the Department®s
defense nuclear facilities, the Secretary and
I are committed to ensuring the safety and
security of our workers, the public, and the
environment.

The Secretary and 1 established
goals for the Department and rely on our
program offices and site managers to manage
our operations safely and effectively, but you

are right, sir, that the accountability flows

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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up and down and rests with the Secretary and
me, and we accept that.

We expect our senior leadership
team to be responsible and accountable for
safety In the areas they oversee, and we hold
our line managers directly responsible for the
safety of our activities. We expect all line
managers to make sound technical decisions,
drawing on all available information,
including information and recommendations
provided by the Board.

The oversight of our complex,
high-hazard nuclear operations, a primary
subject of this meeting, shows how your
feedback has resulted In safety improvements
at the Department. At the end of the day, as
I stated earlier, Secretary Chu and 1
recognize that we are accountable for safety
at our nuclear fTacilities and across the
Department. We take this responsibility very
seriously and expect every employee and

contractor to take his or her safety
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responsibilities just as seriously.

The Department promotes a safety
culture to instill In every employee the
importance of safety at our nuclear
facilities. The safety culture encourages
setting and maintaining high standards,
identifying and resolving problems and
deficiencies, accepting criticism and
recommendations for improvement, and promoting
mutual respect and effective communication
between line managers and our staff offices.

The Board has asked if the
Department of Energy is committed to building
and strengthening our safety culture. The
answer is yes. | strongly believe that we
must continue to promote the safety culture
within the Department, and today 1 can assure
you that we will continue to do so. Effective
safety performance does not merely require
adopting the right systems and processes, it
also requires promotion of safety values and

beliefs and informing the behavior of the
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people who manage and perform the work.

To improve our safety culture, the
Department will continue to focus on engaged
leadership and strong worker involvement. We
also need to educate our workers on safety
through programs such as the Voluntary
Protection Program (VPP) and the Human
Performance Initiative (HPl), and 1 can tell
you that in the numerous sites visits that 1
have already made in my months in this
position, | have seen evidence of this in many
places across the complex.

It is our responsibility to
instill workers with understanding of their
missions, of the hazards associated with them,
and of our expectations for controlling these
hazards. It i1s also important to recognize
good work. Every single worker needs to be
accountable for safety, and we should reward
individuals, groups, and organizations that
meet our goals and expectations.

And 1In this connection, 1 would

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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like to note on my recent visit to Los Alamos
a number of the individuals at the complex
were recognized specifically for their
contributions to safety, both in specific
measures and the overall safety culture. We
actually handed out awards in this respect.

Where there are failures, our
system of oversight should teach both managers
and workers what they are doing wrong and how
to do it right, with a goal of fixing the
problem In a manner that minimizes the risk of
its recurrence. For a safety culture to be
effective, 1t needs to be —- i1t needs to
promote safe practices and recognize the
efforts of people and organizations that are
responsible, accountable, and successful.

This approach is more likely to
succeed than one that criticizes without
teaching or that adds new requirements where
proper implementation of existing requirements
will allow the Department to meet i1ts safety

goals.
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Our commitment to safety culture
builds upon long-standing departmental safety
policies such as SEN-35-91, Mr. Chairman, as
you referred to a bit earlier, the Nuclear
Safety Policy, as well as DOE Policy 450.4,
Safety Management Policy, and DOE P 441.1,
Department of Energy Radiological Health and
Safety Policy.

As we instill the importance of
safety iIn every worker, we also integrate
safety iInto every stage of our work from
planning to execution to control. The
Department continues to strive to improve
safety at our facilities through the use of
our iIntegrated safety management system
approach. This approach treats safety as an
integral part of our work, not as an
afterthought, so that missions are
accomplished in a manner that protects workers
and communities.

We strongly support the

continuation of iInitiatives like iIntegration

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
202-234-4433




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

Page 27

of safety into design -- another point that
you mentioned in your opening remarks which |
agree i1s critical -- to ensure that safety is
considered as early as possible in project
planning and development.

We will also continue to implement
the principles of nuclear safety that have
served the Department well, including
minimizing the inventory of hazardous
materials at our facilities, designing our
facilities In accordance with national
standards to minimize the potential for an
accident, utilizing highly reliable preventive
and mitigating safety controls, and ensuring
high levels of quality assurance in all our
activities.

The Department of Energy cannot
achieve its critical missions 1T we cannot
operate safely, and in this respect, sir, the
comments that you raised at the opening of
your remarks about whether we would view

productivity and scientific excellence as
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something that would be advanced at the
expense of safety, I, frankly, view as a non-
sequitur, because safety is iIntegral -- 1is
integral to our mission.

And if we are not delivering our
product safely, iIf we are not achieving
excellence safely, we are not achieving our
mission. So 1 actually think safety, having
been integral to the mission, cannot be put at
odds with the mission i1if we are thinking about
it properly.

We must achieve our missions. As
we face tremendous energy, security, and
climate challenges, the Department®s work is
more important than ever. To help meet these
challenges, we are carrying out the missions
in the following areas: encouraging science
and discovery, building a clean, secure energy
future, promoting economic prosperity,
strengthening national security, and cleaning
up our environmental legacy, and lowering

greenhouse gas emissions.
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Under our direction, the senior
leadership of the Department is developing new
management principles to ensure that the
Department i1s operating efficiently and
optimizing the use of our resources to more
effectively meet our needs. Let me assure you
and the Board that we are incorporating safety
into these new principles. We will only
succeed if we work In a manner that values
safety and protects our workers, the public,
and the environment.

These new principles will help us
more effectively manage our contractors and
projects. The changes will strengthen safety
and the safety culture at our defense nuclear
facilities. We also need to iIncrease our
expectations of contractors when It comes to
nuclear safety, and, again, | think, sir, this
resonates with your opening remarks.

Safety requires every worker,
whether federal or contractor, to be vigilant.

We must have high expectations, while allowing

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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contractors to have flexibility to meet our
nuclear safety requirements more efficiently
and with measurable outcomes. In essence, we
are looking for more safety at less cost.

This 1s fully consistent with the
management approach to safety and the safety
culture that the integrated safety management
system aims to produce. Ultimately, the
responsibility for nuclear safety lies with
the Department and its leaders, and it is up
to us to oversee our contractors to ensure
both mission and safety goals are met and that
performance continually improves. We must
hold contractors accountable, and we must hold
ourselves accountable.

In addition, we need to provide
the appropriate level of safety oversight at
our nuclear defense facilities, both line
organization oversight and the independent
oversight provided by the Office of Health,
Safety, and Security (HSS). To streamline

this oversight and make 1t more effective, we
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need to eliminate redundant, non-value-added
oversight of the same operations by multiple
organizations.

In this spirit, in August |
directed the Department to examine options for
improved regulation of worker safety. Our
goal was to look for improved ways to regulate
worker safety that would enhance productivity
and achievement of mission goals while
maintaining the highest standards of safe
operation at the Department®s facilities.

The program offices will keep the
Department®s leadership informed as they track
our mission and safety progress. The Central
Technical Authorities (CTAs), and their chief
of nuclear safety -- and Chief of Defense
Nuclear Safety (CDNS), will strive to ensure
that our line managers are working to enhance
our safety culture as part of implementing
their missions.

We expect the Office of Health,

Safety, and Security to assist the programs
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and sites to promote safe operations and high
productivity. We will rely on HSS to provide
rigorous, independent nuclear safety
oversight, and to provide independent feedback
on how the Department"s programs and sites are
implementing safety culture.

Finally, we look forward to
working with the Board and hearing your views.
We want your feedback so that we can have an
ongoing dialogue about safety at our defense
nuclear facilities. As you provide feedback,
we hope that you will recognize the positive
aspects of our safety programs as well as
provide iInsights into where we can Improve.

The safety and security of our
defense nuclear facilities is vital to our
mission. We focus on this every day. We
remain vigilant and committed to protecting
our workers, protecting the public, the
environment, and the nation.

Thank you again for the

opportunity to speak with you today about
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these important issues, and 1 look forward to
continuing our conversation today as well as
in the future.

Thank you.

VICE CHAIRMAN MANSFIELD: Thank
you, Mr. Secretary. That is just the start
that 1 expected from you, and that is -- It"s
very good, very helpful.

111 add one comment, and then I
will pass 1t on. Your predecessor, Secretary
McSlarrow, quoted Secretary Abraham in 2003 in
the following way: "1 want to speak about
safety, because nothing iIs more important. |IF
we do this well, everything else will fall
into place. |If we fail, nothing else we can
do to make up -- there is nothing else we can
do to make up for the fairlure.™

This is a -- sort of like our
statement that safety breeds success, every
organization that has driven safety down to
the working level has ended up being more

productive. The history of PF-4 (plutonium
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facility) at Los Alamos i1s a good example for
you to look at some time.

Now I would like to recognize Dr.
Winokur, the Chairman nominee of the Safety
Board, to ask some questions.

DR. WINOKUR: Thank you very much,
Mr. Vice Chairman. |1 was very appreciative of
all the comments you made about safety
culture, and as you are aware, the previous
Acting Deputy Secretary Kupfer issued a
memorandum in January of 2009 that suggested
taking iIntegrated safety management to the
next level -- and iIntegrated safety management
is the way we do work safely in the complex,
that taking i1t to the next level meant
establishing a safety culture, and based upon
your comments today, 1 would be right to
assume that you are in concert with that and
would agree with that.

MR. PONEMAN: 1 have not seen Mr.
Kupfer®s specific remarks. |1 can tell you

that the ISM (Integrated Safety Management)
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System is integral. We had a major conference
focused on the ISM System. 1 participated by
video conference. And so certainly the
sentiment of the importance of ISM and
deepening it throughout the DOE culture is a
sentiment that 1 share.

DR. WINOKUR: All right. And just
to add to that, there are activities, EFCOG
(Energy Facilities Contractors Operating
Group), and other activities within the
Department that are assessing safety culture
and attempting to improve it, and | sense that
you would be very supportive of that.

MR. PONEMAN: Oh, indeed, and this
Is something we have encouraged, and the
review that | mentioned In my prepared
remarks, that we launched iIn August, we
specifically went out to organizations such as
EFCOG to make sure that their views were taken
into account, so that we would get the full
benefit of that kind of input.

DR. WINOKUR: Thank you. Now, Mr.
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Secretary, you mentioned in your testimony
that -- about this August 7, 2009, memorandum
that basically launched a look at the options
for regulation of worker safety in the
complex.

MR. PONEMAN: Right.

DR. WINOKUR: And I know that work
has been done in that regard. Can you share
any of the findings of that study, any
potential recommendations you might be making
to the field, based upon that?

MR. PONEMAN: Well, we are still
in the process of that review, and so | don"t
have anything conclusive. But what | can say
is that we asked for a thorough and integrated
look at how best to deal with worker safety,
which of course extends beyond nuclear worker
safety to worker safety writ large across the
complex, and as you well know, we have many,
many workers who don®"t have anything to do
with the nuclear mission.

And so there are a number of
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generic options that were looked at and that
are continuing to be looked at. One group of
them i1s to basically see ways in which we can
improve our internal procedures, our internal
safety culture, our internal directives, and
achieve better results, both in terms of
productivity and in safety.

I will tell you that there is at
least a sense -- and I don"t have massive
empirical data about this, but there is a
sense that there has been over the years an
accretion of directives, piled-on directives,
that have not always in the net produced -- a
net iIncrease iIn safety, but indeed sometimes
an increased confusion and needed to take --
needed another look. So that was one set of
options that was looked at.

Another kind of option is whether
some third-party entity, other than within the
four corners of the Department of Energy
itself, could or should take on some of the

role, and it is well-known to all, you know,
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what some of those entities across the U.S.
government might be, and so the question of
whether some external regulator should be
brought into the picture is also being looked
at.

I guess the last thing, just to
mention generically, because the study is not
done and we are still looking at things is,
there has also been -- there has been iInterest
expressed in looking at standards that are set
either by national or international groups
that are widely respected and accredited, you
know, 1SO (International Organization for
Standardization), and so forth, that might
also bring some added safety benefit to bear
iT they were used iIn some kind of measurable,
certifiable manner.

So those are the kinds of options
that are being looked at. We are not done
with the review. We have committed at the
Department that, before the Secretary makes

any decisions, we will consult with
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stakeholders, which is the right and fitting

thing to do. And so, at such time as we shape
up the options to the point where we feel it
iIs ripe to bring in those parties to get their
views of some considered set of alternatives,
we will do that.

DR. WINOKUR: Thank you. 1 wanted
to just share some iInsights with you very
briefly about this study of options, and 1
think there i1s a question here iIn the end,
too.

My understanding is that one of
the Important drivers for this study of
options was the fact that DOE contractors felt
that the oversight, the bureaucracy, was too
burdensome, and that i1t was preventing them
from accomplishing their mission.

And along with that, we sometimes
hear that people feel the Department iIs too
risk-averse. Now, having worked in the labs
for 23 years, the Sandia National

Laboratories, 1 know that when we are dealing
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with issues like scientists going to foreign
-- to international conferences, presenting
papers, or foreign visitors coming back to the
labs, things are very bureaucratic and it is
very frustrating.

But 1 am hopeful to draw a
distinction between that and nuclear safety
associated with nuclear operations. And It is
hard for me personally to understand how the
Department can be too risk-averse when it 1Is
dealing with plutonium operations at Los
Alamos or chemical separation of enhanced
uranium at Y-12.

And along with that, 1 also
believe the directives that support the
nuclear operations, which we have established
over 50 years and are rooted in commercial
nuclear power and naval reactors, are also
very important.

So my concern in this whole
process Is to make sure you don®"t throw the

baby out with the bathwater, that, it there is
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oversight in the Department, that you are very
careful and very mindful, which you appear to
be, that nuclear operations are extremely
important and different than other areas that
the Department concerns itself with, which --
its science mission, for example, that are
very important.

Do you sense that distinction and
share some of my thoughts in that?

MR. PONEMAN: That is an excellent
-— I"m making a note so I don*t forget. 1It"s
an excellent question. Let me just make three
comments iIn response. Number one, nuclear is
different. There Is no question about it.

The risks are unique and uniquely dangerous,
and they require a unique set of responses.

I don"t think there is any
question about that, nor do I think that any
of the options that had been even considered
in this review that began in August that we
have been talking about have taken any

different premise.

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
202-234-4433




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

Page 42

Second, that having been said, the
Department is committed, in support of the
President and Secretary, to do certain things
that are defined as top-line missions -- and,
again, not only iIn the nuclear area, lowering
greenhouse gas emissions, creating
transformational scientific breakthroughs,
reducing nuclear dangers not only through the
maintenance of a safe, secure, and reliable
deterrent, but through a wide array of non-
proliferation activities.

And so one of the differences that
we see between the role of the Board, for
example, and our ourselves is the Department
has to remain focused on those top-line
missions. It i1s possible that 1if one were to
ignore those top-line missions and think only
about safety, that you could produce a, you
know, barnacling or an accretion of directives
that would not necessarily be net increasing
safety, but could be iIncreasing cost,

confusion, red tape and so forth. And that
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brings me to my third point.

I think what we are dealing with
here 1s what | have seen develop as something
of a false dichotomy, and i1t is this idea that
mission and safety are somehow at odds.

I had an interesting conversation
with a very now-senior manager, but somebody
who grew up operating hot cells, and he said,
I operated my hot cell safely, not just for
the sake of safety per se, but because i1f 1
didn"t operate it safely 1 wouldn®t get my job
done iIn the mission space.

So one of the things I think,
frankly, we are trying to come to terms with
in building this kind of culture that we keep
talking about is really instilling, not just
in the feds, and not just in the contractors,
but 1n every individual the deep understanding
that safety i1s part of the mission. It is not
at odds with the mission.

And 1 think that iIs what we are

trying to do, and, therefore, for example,
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when 1 arrived and hear these various
discussions about whether the program side or
the mission side 1s more dominant, 1 think the
important point is that every mission manager
has to own safety iIn terms of viewing It as
part of their core mission.

And 1 think every safety manager
has to view the mission as part of their core
responsibility, too. Only in that way will we
work together to deliver the results that the
President and the American people have every
right to expect at the level of safety that
the President and the American people have
every right to expect.

DR. WINOKUR: Thank you, Mr.
Secretary.

Thank you, Mr. Vice Chairman.

VICE CHAIRMAN MANSFIELD: Mr.
Bader.

MR. BADER: 1 think Peter has
asked most of my questions.

One that i1s left over -- 1 noted
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that you were discussing seeking stakeholder
input on your proposed reanalysis of how you
plan to run the safety part of the Department.
I would like to ask If we are part of those
stakeholders in your mind.

MR. PONEMAN: You are, sir.

MR. BADER: Thank you. 1 have no
further questions at the moment.

I would like to make one
observation, and that i1s that we are here
today because there have been issues with the
implementation of 2004-1. And 1 would hope
that you would support the reinvigoration of
the effort by the Department to support 2004-
1°s completion of the implementation plan.
And 1 think there will be good opportunity in
the near future to work with you on that.

Thank you for being here.

MR. PONEMAN: Thank you, sir.

MR. BADER: Mr. Vice Chairman.

VICE CHAIRMAN MANSFIELD: Mr.

Brown.
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MR. BROWN: Thank you, Mr.

Secretary, for coming this morning -- | know
you are a very busy man -- and taking the time
out to meet with us.

IT 1 could read a short statement,
because | think 1t is important, even in light
of what 1 would characterize as the
unequivocal support that you have stated for
safety and i1ts importance to the complex, 1
think 1t Is important that you hear from me,
us, on where we stand, and to develop a mutual
understanding here.

After the Board issued
Recommendation 2004-1, it was followed up with
a tech report, Number 35 (TECH-35), that
provided background information and ideas for
implementing the recommendation. That report
summarizes academic research on organizations
involved in high-consequence operations, as
well as lessons learned from major accidents
and near misses.

What I think the Board is seeing
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now is kind of a déja vu. And prior to that

recommendation, we held eight hearings like
this, gathered testimony from a number of
individuals which led us to write that report.
At that time, i1t was the LO/CAS system, Line
Oversight/ Contractor Assurance System, that
was of concern, and the shift from what
appeared to be DOE"s responsibility for the
safety of the complex to a contractor center.

IT 1 could quote from the
introduction to that report: "DOE"s latest

initiative gives more responsibility and
flexibility to DOE field offices and
contractors. The new approach i1s intended to
Increase productivity, but could move nuclear
operations closer to a high-consequence
accident. The underlying concern is that the
pendulum may swing away from safety; decisions
on balancing productivity and safety will be
primarily 1n the hands of contractors,
independent DOE oversight will decrease, and

risk to the public and workers could iIncrease.
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This 1s clearly not an acceptable outcome."
End quote.

The concerns in that 57-page
report were the basis of Recommendation 2004-
1. And as you ponder changes now being
proposed to the management of safety and the
management of the complex, 1 recommend that
you read the Board®"s Tech Report 35.

And, frankly -- and I don"t mean
this In a way that you should or -- but you
might consider, 1T you want a deck plate
perspective of what happens when production
and safety are out of balance, I would suggest
that you meet with the Rocky Flats workers
that experienced the fire in 1969, as 1 did
this past summer. They will give you an
earful, and it will change your perspective.

IT I could follow that with one
question. When Recommendation 2004-1 was
written, the Board felt that nuclear safety
research had more or less fallen off of DOE"s

priority list. At best, it was carried out at
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the program level, was only being done when it
had a nexus with a specific project, and was
not iIntegrated across the DOE complex between
the programs.

Generic subjects that applied
across DOE programs, like health physics, for
example, could not compete with the importance
of doing research on systems, buildings, et
cetera.

The implementation plan for
Recommendation 2004-1, which the Secretary
signed, assigns nuclear safety research to
Defense Programs as the integrator across DOE.
Do you think Defense Programs can effectively
integrate safety research across the DOE
complex between the under secretaries? It
just seems like it i1s pretty far down in the
programs.

MR. PONEMAN: Do you mean nuclear
safety research only In respect to the defense
complex, or beyond?

MR. BROWN: No, beyond.
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Throughout the DOE.

MR. PONEMAN: Well, I will be able
to comment at the level of philosophy and
approach. I have not yet read that, but 1
certainly will read the tech report and the
other documents referred to. One of the
things that has been very, very important to
Secretary Chu i1s, frankly, to break down the
stovepipes that have long existed, really,
since the creation of DOE.

We have -- now we are blessed with
three very capable under secretaries. We have
Dr. Kristina Johnson, Under Secretary for
Energy Programs; we have Dr. Steven Koonin,
Under Secretary for Science; and then of
course Administrator D*Agostino is dual-hatted
as Under Secretary for the NNSA complex.

We meet regularly. We have done a
great deal precisely with a view to breaking
down stovepipes between them. I can tell you
very recently indeed 1 have been working with

Administrator D"Agostino and Under Secretary
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Johnson looking at some of the issues at
Savannah River in which both environmental
management as well as NNSA issues come into
play. Certainly, Dr. Koonin has ranged widely
across these portfolios.

So without knowing exactly who is
doing what bench-scale research, what | can
tell you iIs that a stovepiped or blindered
mentality to these issues that was uninformed
by the wider equities where, for example, the
nuclear energy -- on the civilian side,
responsibility obviously is vested in the
Under Secretary area headed by Dr. Johnson,
and the scientific expertise obviously is
vested in Dr. Koonin.

So 1 will say at the level of
philosophy, we would not take a stovepiped
approach to safety, just as we are not taking
a stovepiped approach to really any of the
other major issues that are facing the
Department.

MR. BROWN: Thank you. That"s all
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I have.

VICE CHAIRMAN MANSFIELD: One
comment that 1 would like to leave you with,
because I know you are going to have to leave
soon, is that you have to more or less outdo
C.P. Snow. I mean, you have -- we talked
about a safety culture. There is clearly a
security culture and a mission culture. They
are so different that they risk the poor
outcomes that C.P. Snow forecast for the
scientific and literary cultures.

Your security culture is based on
worst-case constructs that you need to deter
or prevent. Your safety culture is based on
a very relentless nature that can*t be --
can"t be deterred with both human and
inanimate issues to be addressed, some of
which can be managed, some never can.

And your mission culture is based
on a very relentless nature that is -- that is
full of mystery and surprises, and 1 think the

challenge is to have -- the challenge is that
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functioning areas and practitioners in each of
those cultures need to understand the
similarities between the cultures, the -- you
know, the necessity for understanding the
imperatives.

The mission Imperatives, as you
pointed out, are very, very clear. It would
be -- 1t i1s unfortunate that, you know, the
gates and guards don"t respect the iImportance
of that imperative sometimes. You know, so
there®s a collision between the security
culture and the mission culture -- examples of
that.

But this is not a new problem. It
iIs 75 years old now, and no one has come up
with a good solution, and yours is half again
as hard as anybody else®"s. So | appreciate
your approaching it with the vigor that you
do, and 1 am going to take you up on the fact
that we expect to be your stakeholders and to
cooperate right from the beginning of getting

involved in early operations.
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The last thing -- the last issue |

would like to leave you with is one that I
suggested before, that when we get involved
early in the calculations and engineering
evaluations, scientific experiments, and
things like that, it begins to look to us a
lot like we are doing your business, and we
should never do that.

We don"t believe that the nation
is served well 1T we are smarter than you are.
We are frustrated when we find that we can"t
get questions answered, because the work
hasn®*t been done by your contractors. And as
a result, we seem very iIntrusive, and we seem
to be, to you, I*m sure, that we"re sticking
our nose in all the time before the contractor
can get his job done.

I assure you that the -- we will
continue to work the only way we know how. We
are anything but unobtrusive. We cannot be.
We have to be involved very early, especially

very early in the design of facilities and of
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processes.

IT we don"t, we run the risk of
making everybody mad, like we made all of the
stakeholders at Hanford mad, by insisting that
the seismic environment at Hanford was not
sufficiently considered during the design of
the waste treatment plant. We got blamed for
delaying i1t, right? We didn"t delay it. 1
mean, God did. 1 mean, the notion is that
there are certain things we can"t move, and
that 1s a natural phenomenon.

And the result 1s that we appear
to be iIntrusive, and I guess -- | guess we
are. But we never, never want to be doing
your job, and 1 hope that that is a message
that you will -- you will take back and pass
on.

MR. PONEMAN: Well, thank you, Mr.
Chairman, and I would just make a couple of
comments in response to your comments, Sir.
You are right to note that there are three

very different sets of considerations in terms
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of program mission, security, and safety. And
they all need to be thought about in different
ways.

Now, if we wanted to be completely
safe, we wouldn®"t do any of this at all. We
would be completely safe, and we couldn®t
defend the country, right? So -- to take it
to one extreme. Or, you know, If we were
wantonly disregarding safety, you know, we
would be making many people sick and polluting
the environment.

So the question always comes down
to an optimization, and that entails a
consideration of relative risks. And each of
these three areas have different kinds of
risks that are measured in different ways, and
I agree with you that is what makes this so
challenging. And if 1t weren®t so
challenging, we wouldn®"t need this
distinguished board, and you wouldn®t need a
Department of Energy, and somebody would just

go out and do it.
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VICE CHAIRMAN MANSFIELD: And it

wouldn®t be fun.

MR. PONEMAN: Right, and it is not
reality. So | think what we need to do is to
be thoughtful and analytical iIn measuring
these risks and in laying out the trade-offs,
and then 1t is then up to the Department®s
senior leadership to make the decisions and
the line managers to decide how to draw those
lines that must be drawn. There i1s no free
lunch here. Somebody has got to make these
kinds of decisions. That is the first point.

It actually relates to your second
point, and I very much appreciate that you are
being very explicit on a point that has come
up implicitly earlier today, which 1s that the
role of this Board and the role of the
Department, while they are related to each
other, are discrete and they are different,
and this 1s an oversight board, and we are an
operational organization, and we are committed

to and we are responsible for delivering
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mission results to the President and to the
American people.

We rely on this Board to help us
to do that safely. In this respect, | do not
reject -- to the contrary, 1 welcome -- the
early intervention, having already seen
consequences when one has to go back and
correct something post hoc. This is not
desirable for mission, it is not desirable for
cost, it i1s not desirable for effectiveness,
it 1s not desirable for efficiency.

And so I think 1T we are iIn our
respective roles each of us clear iIn terms of
what those roles are, and the oversight role
as opposed to the programmatic role on the one
hand, and also the benefits that can come from
obtaining the oversight advice at an early
enough stage in a project, that you can design
safety into the project as opposed to retrofit
it Iinto the project --

VICE CHAIRMAN MANSFIELD: Yes.

MR. PONEMAN: -- 1 think in that
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respect we will achieve what I think is the
desire of both of us, which i1s to deliver the
mission that the country expects In a manner
at the level of safety that the country
expects.

VICE CHAIRMAN MANSFIELD: Right.
Thank you. || completely agree. We have begun
to do that, after getting our knuckles rapped
by staffers, at least, on the Hill for not
getting involved early enough.

Our recent success i1n delivering
the CMRR (Chemical & Metallurgy Research
Replacement) certification to Congress is a
good measure of the success of early
involvement. It was painful and i1t was
expensive. | mean, it was -- for us it was
very expensive. | hope we can do It more --
with more felicity iIn the future.

MR. PONEMAN: Thank you.

VICE CHAIRMAN MANSFIELD: Joe.
Mr. Bader.

MR. BADER: I would like to make
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one comment, and that is to suggest you look
at the way we are working on the NNSA side, on
the Uranium Processing Facility, and the way
we are working on the environmental management
side on IWTU (the Integrated Waste Treatment
Unit in ldaho) where we are trying to use both
of those as examples of how we both benefit
from early involvement, early identification
of issues, and early resolution.

And while nothing is perfect iIn
this world, both of those, In my estimation,
are going reasonably well, and can serve as
examples. To me, CMRR was a failure of that
kind of an effort, and we shouldn"t have had
to have been involved in a certification, and
it was not good for either of us from a use-
of-resources point of view, but it worked.

VICE CHAIRMAN MANSFIELD: We never
want to be on your critical path, and we were
in that case, and that"s very -- it"s
disconcerting and expensive for both of us.

May | recognize the Technical
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Director, Timothy Dwyer?

MR. DWYER: Sir, in your comments
you discussed it Is better to teach where
failures are found than to criticize. And
also, you defined for the HSS office a role of
independent oversight and also to assist the
site offices. Aren”"t these heading in
opposite directions? Just to discuss how you
see the role of HSS. We are going to have
some further discussions with Mr. Podonsky
afterwards, but if you could provide a vision
of whether you see them as oversight or
assistance, that would be helpful.

MR. PONEMAN: As oversight or

what?

MR. DWYER: Assistance.

MR. PONEMAN: Yes. Well, there is
I think -- 1 don®"t think an inconsistency. |

think there i1s a duality in the sense that
there is a core competence inside HSS,
developed over many years, of people who have

a deep technical understanding of safety
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issues, as well as infused in the culture of
that.

And in some respect, they are a
resource to the entire Department, and iIn
providing that kind of resource it is
independent of and reports separately through
the channels up to the Deputy Secretary at the
same time. And this i1s something that 1 think
we are working on actively now in line with
the philosophy that we have been talking about
these last few minutes.

HSS 1s an indispensable and
integral partner of mission, and as we are
trying to develop these systems in the context
of this review that we began in August -- and,
by the way, this is not -- as | said a few
minutes ago, not purely in the nuclear area
but across -- right across the complex and
conventional worker safety that is, you know,
just known throughout the complex in dealing
with hazardous or potentially hazardous

situations.
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Then, they are part of the overall
integrated organization reporting up through
the under secretaries to the Secretary. So
there is a duality to i1t, and 1 would note iIn
addition that since HSS are on the federal
side of the equation, in terms of the
leadership of HSS, that some of the
independence that they display is an
independence i1n terms of dealing with the
broad array of contractor activities across
the complex as well.

So, and 1 appreciate the question
in pointing out that duality, but, in fact, I
think that it works together, and, by the way,
we believe i1n a layering of these sorts of
responsibilities. So the independent
oversight that we obtained comes in one form,
which 1s also wedded to mission in the form of
HSS. It comes in a different form from this
Board. It comes in a different form still in
the form of the Inspector Government.

And so of the various sorts of
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external oversight that we have, if you will,
some are more external than others. While HSS
has this -- if you will this sort of dual
role, that is not the situation with this
Board or with the IG (Inspector General), and,
therefore, 1 feel we can obtain the full
benefit of external detached oversight without
concern of a potential conflict of interest,
which 1 think is the premise underlying your
broader question.

MR. DWYER: Well, part of the
question has to do with, do you actually view
HSS as providing oversight or just purely
assistance? Just to be very explicit.

MR. PONEMAN: I think they are
overseeing the safety component of our
mission, but they are also providing support
for the mission.

MR. DWYER: Thank you, sir.

DR. WINOKUR: Well, I would just
add to that, Mr. Secretary, that I think you

are aware of the fact there was a GAO
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(Government Accountability Office) report, and
there is some congressional language in terms
of the independent oversight that HSS
provides. It is extremely important, because
it 1s really your only independent oversight
that you are providing.

We have seen that there may be a
new vision for exactly how that oversight is
being applied, but getting back to our
previous conversation, our understanding right
now is that when i1t comes to nuclear-related
matters, that the traditional independent type
of oversight that HSS has provided iIn the past
will continue.

And there may be some assist
models looked at for other functions, but that
in the arena that the Board has purview on we
would expect i1t to continue much the same as
it has in the past.

VICE CHAIRMAN MANSFIELD: It is
what we have called in the past transaction-

based oversight.
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MR. PONEMAN: 1 know that we are

deeply involved iIn the response to the GAO
report, and we will be continuing to work on
that. And 1 think some of my colleagues will
be prepared to discuss i1t In greater detail in
your session today.

VICE CHAIRMAN MANSFIELD: Very
good, and if there are no more comments from
the Board, Mr. Secretary, | want to thank you
personally for making -- digging a hole in
your schedule to spend some time with us.

MR. PONEMAN: No, it"s -- 1 want
to thank this Board for its service to date,
and for the service that it is still going to
render for the nation, and on behalf of the
Secretary to just express our gratitude as
well as our firm commitment to work closely
and collaboratively with this Board.

VICE CHAIRMAN MANSFIELD: Thank
you. We will now recess for five minutes and
reconvene at 10 after 10.

(Whereupon, the above-entitled
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matter went off the record at

10:05 a.m. and resumed at 10:11

a.m.)

VICE CHAIRMAN MANSFIELD: Thank
you all for convening again. We can now
proceed to the next part of our public hearing
this morning. 1 am just looking for my Table
of Contents to see who is next.

I am going to iInvite Secretary

Triay to —-

MR. BADER: No.

VICE CHAIRMAN MANSFIELD: No?

DR. WINOKUR: We are going to make
comments.

VICE CHAIRMAN MANSFIELD: Oh, yes,
I"m sorry. Comments. Fine. Okay, okay.

So 1 will recognize you, Peter.
Dr. Winokur.

DR. WINOKUR: Thank you. The
Board Members are going to make comments now,
prior to your testimony.

Thank you, Dr. Mansfield. 1 would
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like to thank the Deputy Secretary for his

remarks, as well as his colleagues from DOE
and NNSA who will be testifying here today.

To reiterate, Board Recommendation
2004-1, Oversight of Complex, High-Hazard
Nuclear Operations, was issued by the Board in
response to DOE proposals in 2004 to change
the methods i1t was using for contract
management and nuclear safety oversight at
defense nuclear facilities.

More specifically, the Board was
concerned about DOE"s and NNSA®"s desire to
shift responsibility for safety oversight from
headquarters and field offices to contractors®
self-assessment programs. We are having these
same discussions today.

The Department Is reexamining
options for regulation of worker safety at its
defense nuclear facilities. But regardless of
what oversight model is adopted, DOE and NNSA
line management™s responsibility for safety

cannot be diminished or delegated.
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Independent oversight, which is
another focus of today®"s hearing, is a key
element iIn a system of checks and balances
that 1s fundamental to effective safety
oversight. When properly conducted,
independent oversight, from which the early
identification and resolution of problems,
while they still have minimal safety
consequences. By its very nature independent
oversight provides an appropriate balance
between mission and safety and helps mitigate
DOE"s inherent conflict of interest that
arises from its self-regulation.

The question that needs to be
asked i1s: how can we not afford robust,
independent oversight? Finding problems early
in a design or preventing a serious accident
costs pennies on the dollar when compared to
doing a retrofit or performing an accident
investigation. And even more importantly
every worker deserves the right to go home

safely at the end of the work day.
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In our commitment to prevent a low
probability, high consequence accident in the
nuclear weapons complex, we need all of the
arrows in our quiver, and vigorous independent
oversight has a sharp point.

The efficacy of independent
oversight falls squarely on the people doing
it. They need to have a high degree of
technical competence. They need to have the
questioning attitude that will allow them to
fully understand the system or situation they
are assessing, and they need to have the moral
courage to identify problems to senior leaders
who are often many paygrades higher in the
organization.

An investment in iIndependent
oversight is an iInvestment in human
intelligence, ingenuity, and moral fiber. 1
encourage DOE to invest wisely.

I look forward to the continued
testimony today on DOE"s oversight of complex,

high-hazard nuclear operations with particular
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regard to views on the implementation of
contractor assurance models, the appropriate
balance between mission and safety, and DOE
and NNSA senior management ownership of and
commitment to safety at its defense nuclear
facilities.

Mr. Bader now has an opening
statement.

MR. BADER: Thank you, Dr.
Winokur .

I spoke at the Integrated Safety
Management conference in Knoxville this August
and highlighted two major issues iIn the
nuclear community; and | was talking not just
about the weapons complex, but also about the
commercial nuclear business: the shortage of
strong leadership, and the tendency of the
community to reinvent old problems previously
solved.

This hearing and our situation
with response to -- or with respect to 2004-1

highlights examples of both situations with
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regard to the complex. We have examples of
both headquarters and line management in DOE
working together on actions to identify and
resolve issues while balancing mission and
safety and failures to adequately do so.

This 1s being played out against a
backdrop of a questioning of the effectiveness
and necessity of the entire safety structure
by DOE senior management. In this series of
hearings, starting with today, we the Board
will focus on what actions are being taken by
DOE headquarters, NNSA, EM (Environmental
Management), to reinvigorate their response to
2004-1, and to maintain adequate oversight
over that response.

The time for endless analysis,
backtracking, and questioning of already
committed but unfulfilled parts of the 2004-1
implementation plan 1s over.

That 1s the end of my statement.

Mr. Brown?

MR. BROWN: Thank you, Mr. Bader.
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And welcome, everyone, this
morning. 1, too, am concerned with the issues
that have been raised by my colleagues here.
But 1n the interest of time, | am not going to
repeat them. Instead, 1 want to focus on what
I think is one of the important aspects of
2004-1 that has not been mentioned.

I would like to provide a few
thoughts on continuous improvement as regards
nuclear safety. What it boils down to -- and
my pun is intentional -- is the Second Law of
Thermodynamics. Any closed system will
experience an iIncrease in entropy unless work
iIs put into it. The defense nuclear complex
is a closed, complex system of human beings,
facilities, machines, and nuclear material.

To maintain safety in this closed
system, it must be constantly reinforced, or,
like the Second Law of Thermodynamics
suggests, safety will degrade. 1t is my
experience that 1t you are not actively

seeking improvement, then you are falling
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backwards.

Work done in research and
development creates a basis for continuous
improvement and is one of the metrics for
measuring whether continuous improvement 1iIs
being realized. Nuclear safety research and
development will be the topic of focus for a
future public meeting and hearing, so it will
be discussed iIn greater detail at a future
day. However, 1 would like to hear from our
speakers today their perspectives on
continuous Improvement as the means, including
safety research, that they intend to use to
effect continuous iImprovement.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

VICE CHAIRMAN MANSFIELD: Thank
you, Mr. Brown.

We will proceed now to hear from
the line managers within the Department of
Energy, beginning with Brigadier General
Harencak, the Principal Assistant Deputy

Administrator for Military Applications,

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
202-234-4433




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

Page 75

historically an enormously important part of
the -- of DOE"s work with hazardous material,
nuclear material, and nuclear weapons.

General Harencak.

GEN. HARENCAK: Well, thank you.
Thank you, gentlemen. 1 am honored to be here
this morning with you and to share our
philosophy in NA-10 on the many, many
important issues you brought up already this
morning.

I am new to this enterprise,
relatively new, since March. But | assure you
I am not new to the concept of commitment to
safety. | have spent my entire adult life iIn
America®s Air Force, where | have seen
repeatedly the consequences of not a strong
focus on safety.

Let me be very clear about this.
I am here In at NNSA. My colleagues and I in
Defense Programs work to accomplish the
mission. Period, dot. You will not see a

slide In NNSA Defense Programs. You will not
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see a poster in any of my commands in the
United States Air Force that says, "'Safety is
paramount.”™ It Is not paramount. Mission
accomplish 1s paramount.

We exist to accomplish the mission
for our nation of national security. However
-- however, that mission cannot be
accomplished unless safety principles are
adhered to, safety iIs integrated in all
aspects of the mission. It is not -- there is
not two chapters of a book, one mission
accomplishment, the other safety. They are
one. And our guiding philosophy In Defense
Programs is that there is no light of day
between doing things safely and accomplishing
our mission.

That 1s made very clear to all of
our line managers at all of our sites each and
every day. My commanders® intent to them is
clear: accomplish the mission while
protecting the public, our workers, and the

environment, at all times. That i1s a very
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clear and definitive statement we make not
only in memos or in e-mails or in talks, but
we live 1t. We live it each and every day.

Now, our overall safety approach
is that 1t must be integrated in all phases --
all phases of work planning, execution,
control. We want to make absolutely sure that
It 1s not ever considered a 'check the box™
activity. |ITf a checklist demands X,Y,Z be
done, we must make sure at all times that X,Y
and Z is done. It 1s just not verbally said
and then checked off.

And 1 have a third safety
philosophy that we in Defense Programs
constantly push, and that 1s a commitment to
continuous Improvement. Let me be very clear.
I am absolutely certain, 1 am 100 percent
certain, that we don®"t have it 100 percent
right. That is the only thing I am 100
percent certain about is that out there we are
not perfect, and we are doing things that

perhaps we should be doing better.
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IT at any time anyone in our
complex, iIn Defense Programs, believes or
makes the statement to me that we have this
100 percent right, 1 am immediately suspect
and will probably shoot them in the head.
Okay? We cannot -- we cannot have that
attitude.

That should not, however, be
considered a flaw. That should never be
considered a problem of concern. In fact, |
would hope most people see that as an enduring
strength, because we are constantly looking at
better, safer ways to accomplish the mission,
protect the public, our workers, and the
environment.

And how do we do that? Well, our
organizational safety roles and
responsibilities, | just want to spend a few
moments and to tell you of our personal
commitment of how we work. At NA-10
headquarters, okay, those of us working in the

Forrestal Building, what do we see as our
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safety roles and responsibilities?

Number one -- number one, an
enterprise-wide focus. We have a vast complex
out there, lots of diverse sites, all working
on one team, all working for one goal of
course, but doing vastly different things. A
thousand things a day, totally different in
form and in function.

We have to maintain an enterprise-
wise focus where we balance priorities at the
enterprise level. We do not have unlimited
budgets. You know that, as well as we do. We
are painfully aware of our budget problems iIn
NA-10. But we need to ensure that resources
are adequate across our entire complex, to
effectively address safety, programmatic, and
operational considerations.

We realize that we could have the
world"s greatest safety record at Site X. But
if Site Y hurts a worker, damages the
environment, does not protect the public, then

our safety record is then dismal, regardless
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of how we are doing at every other site.

So we have got to ensure that all
resources are adequate, and that we oversee
the effectiveness of all of our site offices
to push our one enduring vision of a
commitment to continuous improvement and
overall absolute safety. We also need to be
keenly aware here in Washington, D.C., of our
contractor®s performance at all times.

In our site offices, we demand
that our site offices balance site-specific
priorities. All sites are different, but --
and we recognize that. At the end of the day,
an injured worker, i1t doesn®t matter, though,
whether they are iInjured at a non-nuclear site
or at a site that is working with special
materials, that worker is still injured. We
still have created a problem.

So what we have to ensure is that
while we maintain an enterprise-wide focus
specific sites are fundamentally focused on

those unique -- unique concerns in safety that
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they are -- and that they prioritize and they

adjust accordingly under our guidance.

And we expect and demand that our
site offices oversee contractor operations,
with teamwork in mind but also a critical and
completely impartial view of how our
contractors are working.

Our contractors are next. We
demand of our contractors and continually
oversee our contractors to make sure they
develop and implement site and facility
safety-specific programs and systems, execute
the operations within requirements,
essentially do the work, and implement a
robust assurance system.

And by that we mean processes and
activities designed to identify all of the
deficiencies and all of the opportunities for
improvement to complete corrective actions,
and, most importantly, going back to my
earlier that nothing is ever perfect, and that

we don®"t have it 100 percent right, to share
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the lessons learned effectively across all
their aspects of operations, and then with
other contractors and our other sites.

Lastly, let"s talk about our
workers. We absolutely are committed to the
simple fact that we all know is true that
regardless of advanced degrees, vast
experience In programs, at the end of the day,
at the tip of the spear, there i1s a worker,
there is a loyal employee, there is a
dedicated American that is going to do the
actual work.

Regardless of what we decide,
regardless of our grand plans here, all the
work, at the end of the day it comes down to
the worker doing what is right, making sure
that we involve that worker and get that
worker*s feedback. What we develop -- the
fantastic plans and absolute -- pat ourselves
on the back, how great job, we have worked
with your Board to come up with something at

the end of the day, it is up to that worker to
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actually do it.

So we try to make every effort,
and I think we have been very successful at
it, to involve the individual workers that are
going to do the thousands of operations each
day at every site, iIn there and get their
feedback and get their ideas and get their
buy-in, to make sure that we do things safest.

Finally, and this is very
important when it comes to worker, we stress
the absolute significance of a stop work
authority for all workers. This iIs key.

Now, as | go to our sites, and we
do our all-hands, and we talk, and tell them
how important they are, 1 sometimes ask, "Does
everybody know who the safety officer is
here?" And sometimes they always point to,
you know, Mr. So-and-So or that, and | go,
"Wrong. You®re the safety officer.”

We"re all the safety officers.
Everybody is deputized with the Safety Merit

Badge. Okay? We are all in this together,
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and everybody not only should have the
authority, I think they have the moral
imperative, they have the absolute
responsibility regardless of their rank,
regardless of their salary, to make those
decisions that protect the public, protect
their fellow workers, and protect our
environment and our entire complex.

So we stress that, and those are
the organizational safety roles and
responsibilities. And let me talk briefly of
our enduring commitment to integrated safety
management. As | said, it is the cornerstone
of every safety program that is implemented by
NNSA and Defense Programs and its contractors.

Now, I am not going to go over the
ISM principles and core functions. Obviously,
many of you probably wrote them. So I don"t
need to go on there. But I do want to assure
you that we make every effort to rely on those
functions and principles that ensure safety is

integrated into all aspects of operations.
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You know, we realize we are going
to make mistakes. As an aviator in the United
States Air Force, 1 have made every mistake
known to manned flight. Okay? Fortunately,
none of those mistakes have been fatal,
obviously. But it has allowed -- it has
allowed me to realize that mistakes will be
made. Mistakes will be made.

The key, of course, iIs to make
sure we pass along, those of us who have made
it to more experienced -- 1 won"t to use the
word "old,™ but more experienced members of
the Safety Board, more experienced, our
colleagues who are working at Forrestal, who
started out, who worked their way through the
enterprise, we have to make sure that we are
communicating to those who are following us,
those mistakes we have made, how we corrected
those mistakes, and hopefully, hopefully
ensure that we don"t make the same mistake
twice.

That 1s our commitment to the
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principles of reliance. It i1Is to make sure
that as we make mistakes -- and we will —-
hopefully fewer and fewer as we go along, but
we make sure that we go out to our -- to all
of our workers, to all of our sites, and we
make sure that we will make new mistakes, not
the same mistakes, because those, In my view,
in the view of my colleagues in NA-10, are
inexcusable and there iIs no reason to do that,
iT we are using integrated safety management
principles effectively.

So continuous Improvement In our
recent focus areas for this continuous
improvement, to make sure -- to make sure that
we are learning from mistakes, to make sure
that we continue a process of continuous
improvement. We are strengthening our safety
culture at our sites by emphasizing contractor
responsibility and accountability, holding our
contractors accountable to make sure those
workers are actually giving feedback, we are

taking their feedback, and we are making sure
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that each and every day we strengthen that
culture.

Encouraging initiatives like the
Human Reliability and Human Performance
Improvement Initiatives, initiating the
development of enterprise-wide performance
measures for safety -- those are not -- some
people are skeptical that how -- how can you
measure i1t?

I personally believe that you will
never improve something unless you measure it.
You just -- you just can"t take -- especially
in our business, you just can®"t take gut
feelings and go, "Well, I think the guys are
doing great. | think the gals are doing
great.” No, I mean, we must develop. They
are not perfect. Our metrics for i1t are not
perfect.

There are sometimes great bar
charts. There are great pie charts you make.
But we continually ask ourselves: "Is that

really -- is that really a good metric for
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what we"re doing?" That"s a clear case of
something 1 am absolutely sure we don"t have
100 percent right, but we are committed to
continually finding ways to measure -- measure
performance safeties -- performance measures
of safety, supporting integrated safety
management champions and events like the ISM
conferences, to facilitate sharing of lessons
learned throughout the enterprise.

Now, everybody thinks their unit
iIs the best. Everybody thinks everybody is
doing right, but it is keenly important,
especially In our enterprise, that we
communicate effectively, we do what we call in
the United States Ailr Force, '‘good, clear,

weapons school debriefs,”™ meaning regardless
of the rank of the pilot, the other pilot
could say, "You really screwed that up today."
And when the debrief is over, he goes out and
calls the man "General' again, but in the

meantime, during the briefing, he is very

clear, very clear, about what we did wrong.
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We are trying to develop that, and

I think we are very successful of developing
those weapons school type debriefs between our
sites. Only through that can we avoid, again,
the possibility of making the same mistake at
a different site.

We also want to strengthen the
effectiveness of the federal workforce,
specifically by focusing upon nuclear safety
performances Improvements at the headquarters
and the site offices. A lot of that are
biennial reviews, self-assessments. Again, we
certainly look for ways to improve that. We
know we don®"t have that 100 percent right, but
we do believe we are making very good progress
in that. And, of course, you have been very
helpful to us iIn pointing out ways that we can
improve upon that.

Improving our technical training
qualification program implementation for the
federal workforce, ensuring senior managers

have the training to carry out their critical
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safety functions -- the Nuclear Executive
Leadership Training Course, for example.
Absolutely, absolutely required In our view,
and there is absolutely no reason for any of
our senior managers not to get that training.

Training is good, especially iIn
our business. It is tough to pull people away
from their day jobs to make it happen, but we
have made a complete commitment to doing that,
to making sure that all of our senior managers
have the most current, most accurate as we
know, training to help them in integrated
safety management improvements.

And, of course, implementing
established technical communities of practice
between the headquarters and site offices.
That 1 think has been a very successtul
aspect, but we are going to continue -- we are
going to continue to press communities of
practice that further integrate -- make sure
there is absolutely no seams between what is

going on at one site and the other site and
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specifically at all of the sites and our
headquarters.

So, gentlemen, 1 look forward to
your questions. And, of course, my true
experts are sitting right behind me, and will
be happy to answer your questions.

Let me state that, you know, I see
your role as complete partners with us to make
this happen. You understand we have to get
the mission done. You understand that. You
also have a very clear mission to help us
accomplish that mission as safely as possible.

Will we always agree? No. In
fact, if we are always agreeing, | would be
very, very worried. Okay. We cannot have, iIn
this -- iIn this business, 1 think 1t would be
a serious mistake to have group-think. Okay?
We need to have your independent thoughts.

We need to -- where there is
agreement, that"s great, fine, but then let"s
move on and find those areas where we could

have a vigorous and -- a vigorous discussion
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of pros and cons, where we could talk
priorities, where we could come hopefully to
make each other®s job accomplished, but also
you help to make us better.

So 1 don"t particularly see any
particular problems with us having -- having
discussions. We have had a couple since 1 ve
been here iIn March, and I looked forward to
them iIn the past. |In fact, as I said, I would
be very concerned 1t we were always in
agreement. That means that we are not,
obviously, continuously improving.

So with that, I, again, thank you.
Thank you for your service. | thank you for
your commitment to our enterprise and to all
we do in NNSA that at the end of the day we
exist for one reason, and that is to defend
America. And your part of that i1s certainly
appreciated by all of us at our enterprise.

So, thank you, and If you have any
questions --

VICE CHAIRMAN MANSFIELD: Thank
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you, General Harencak. One or two comments
and questions. The biennial reviews by your
Chief Technical Authority, are those
progressing as well as you thought? And are
they becoming as valuable as we hoped they
would?

GEN. HARENCAK: 1 think so. You
know, I -- and I -- please jump in 1T you have
-- obviously, our gentlemen here have a lot
more experience on that, but certainly 1 found
-- | think they are a very useful, useful
task, if you will, and 1 know 1 personally get
a lot out of them. 1 think that they are a
needed and certainly well-read review, so I do
-- Jim, do you have any comments on that?

VICE CHAIRMAN MANSFIELD: Yes,
please. Mr. McConnell.

MR. McCONNELL: My name is Jim
McConnell. 1 am the Director of the Office of
Safety for NA-10. |1 think one of the best
examples of the benefit and the impact of the

biennial reviews is that a couple of years ago
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for the first time In a very long time In my
history they actually did a biennial review of
the program office, the headquarters office,
and 1ts role in safety, which iIn turn was one
of the key documents that was -- defined the
reorganization of NA-10 that has just recently
occurred and resulted In the creation of NA-17
and this new office of mine, the Office of
Safety.

So there i1s an example of a self-
assessment that found some pretty critical
iIssues that drove Administrator D*Agostino to
approve a reorganization of the headquarters
for lots of reasons, but one of those reasons
was to Improve safety and create both Gerry
Talbot®s office, NA-17, and my specific Office
of Safety. And they continue to be that
beneficial and that impactful.

VICE CHAIRMAN MANSFIELD: Also,
you have -- we note that you have -- Defense
Programs established a working group to share

lessons and best practices. Do you believe
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that i1s working effectively?

GEN. HARENCAK: Oh, absolutely.
And as I said in my statement, you know, that
is a key pillar to what we are doing as far as
continuous Improvement. 1 mean, | don"t see
how -- how you can continually improve unless
you share the lessons from the mistakes you
have made in the future, as 1 talked about.

So that has been a tremendous
success, and we are going to continue to build
on that success. You know, we are going to
make sure that this gets even more engaged iIn
our day-to-day operations.

VICE CHAIRMAN MANSFIELD: 1 would
expect that that forum would be a good place
to uncover differences in approach to safety
basis and controls, for instance. Is that one
of the things you do during these working
groups, present -- does Los Alamos, for
instance, present how they went about putting
together a compliant safety basis and the

assumptions they had to make and things like
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that? Is that open for discussion between
other sites, so that you can learn with --
learn from each other?

MR. McCONNELL: The working groups
we have so far are -- generally don"t get --
at least they are not chartered at that level
of specificity. Obviously, those kinds of
issues are free to come up when people either
have i1dentified a problem and they are looking
for their peers to help them with, or have
come across a solution that they are
particularly interested in making sure that
they share, push out to the rest of their
peers.

EFCOG, for example, is another --
you are well aware of them. They have defined
groups that work at that level with specific
charters of communicating analytical technique
level lessons learned across our M&O
(Management & Operating) contractors, where
that analysis is really primarily conducted.

An example of our working groups

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
202-234-4433




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

Page 97

would be something like the Human Performance
Improvement Working Group that the General
talked about, where we are trying to figure
out how to share lessons learned and to
integrate the benefits of human performance
improvement in all of our site offices and
contractors, because we have a couple of sites
-- Pantex and Savannah River -- that are
notably successful and pretty far out in front
of the rest, and so we have a real good
opportunity to help people skip some steps iIn
the chain of getting those types of things iIn
place.

VICE CHAIRMAN MANSFIELD: I raise
the i1ssue because we see cultural differences
between sites in the way they approach some of
these problems. And it would seem to me that
it would be -- i1t would help to work those out
by exposing how you did the problem, and how
safety bases are developed at each site.

I agree -- we all agree -- that

35-91 i1s a goal, but along the lines of the
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Second Law of Thermodynamics, the work toward
the goal, tending toward the goal, should be
visible and accountable all the time.

And so they -- you know, It is a
bad year when we don®"t see some measurable
change in the -- in, for instance, the risk to
the public, the ratio of the mitigated risk to
the design basis risk, you know, that sort of
thing. There is -- we clearly look for these
things, and 1If we don"t see them, that is
something that worries us a great deal.
Backsliding is the easiest and most inevitable
process iIn safety, | believe.

On the i1ssue of quantitative
measures, we are -- we are all impressed. The
entire -- the entire technical community 1iIn
the country is impressed by the way and the
detail which DOE collects and organizes its --
and analyzes its occurrence reports, you know,
the way that they are searchable and things
like that.

But 1 continue to worry that we
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don®"t have a way to keep track of the non-
reportables, and the sites tend to fight to
keep things non-reportable, and only when they
fail to do that do we see them iIn ORPS
(Occurrence Reporting and Processing System).

I think you are missing a lot in
collecting and analyzing events that don*t
rise to the proportion -- to the level of an
ORPS report. That would be measurable
progress toward the goal, 1 believe, and would
convince you that you are making progress.

So the -- you comment, for
instance, that although you can®t reach the
goal there are qualitative achievements that
you have made for significant controls, fire
systems, et cetera, et cetera. The measures
-- these measures In aggregate -- | am quoting
here, "These measures In aggregate provide a
qualitative assurance that the goals
established in 35-91 are met.” Well, they are
obviously not -- you know, they are a goal.

They are never met. They are something to aim
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at.

They are a measure of your
progress toward, rather than away from, that
goal. But that means that -- 1 read that to
mean that the whole set of controls that you
put in place to make sure you have -- you are
confident in a qualitative fashion, that you
are satisfying the requirements of approaching
the level of protection of the public that you
committed to from 35-91, that whole set of
controls i1s important.

And you can®"t let those controls
fail to be available, and that I expect -- and
I am seeing i1t, but I expect to see that you
would identify those issues and get them into
the program, so that you can remedy them. For
instance, you know, fire protection -- seismic
qualification of a fire -- of a ventilation
system at PF-4 or fire protection, things like
that.

IT you 1gnore those problems, you

know, or put them off, so that nothing
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measurable can happen for 10 years, | don"t
believe that you are satisfying the
requirement of tending toward that goal of 35-
91, and you are sliding backwards.

That®"s all 1 have to say. Thanks.

DR. WINOKUR: General, 1 want to
thank you for your service, and | certainly
acknowledge the incredibly important mission
that NNSA performs, and I always like to say
that 1 think safety is very much on the
critical path of that mission.

But the Deputy Secretary of Energy
spoke quite a bit about building a safety
culture, which is something I am interested
in, and an important part of building a safety
culture is what leaders say and what leaders
do, kind of what I call the talk and the walk.
And so I have one question for each one of
those for you.

When 1 visited Pantex last week, |
saw several signs acknowledging their great

safety record, and they do have a good safety
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record. But the biggest sign I saw was the
NNSA mantra of "‘getting the job done.'™ And
you have alluded to that, you have talked
about that.

As a senior manager of NNSA, do
you think 1t sends the right message to the
workers? Is that a balanced message to the
workers to say, "'Get the job done™? Does that
provide enough motivation to make sure they
are clear about the fact that it is not just
production or mission, but that there i1s an
important safety component?

GEN. HARENCAK: Well, 1f we have

done those -- 1t"s a great question, it really
is. And 1 think any -- any leader has to
always wrestle with 